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Minutes of the Transport, Access & Environment Committee meeting held on Tuesday 4th February 2020 at 3.00pm in the Council Chamber, Town Hall Swaffham.

Councillors:	Mrs J Anscombe, Mrs L Beech (from 3.45pm), Mr K Sandle, Mr L Scott (from 3.05pm), Mrs J Skinner  

Committee members:	Mrs K Gordon (In the Chair), Mr P Bray

Non-Voting member:	Mr N Duddleston (from 3.15pm)

Town Clerk:	Mr R Bishop
Minute Taker:		Mrs H Duggan

	
1. Apologies and reasons for absence.
Mr David Jacklin – prior commitment
Mr S Sole – prior commitment
Mr J Zielinski – prior commitment
Cllr E Colman – prior commitment
Cllr Martin Wilby – prior commitment 
Mr I Parkes – prior commitment
Mr D Cummings – prior commitment

2. Declarations of interest 
There were no Declarations of interest.

3. Traffic, Access or Environment issues from Non-Members Councillors 
There were no issues received from Non-Member Councillors for the meeting.

4. Minutes
The minutes of 7th January 2020 were agreed and signed by the Chairman as a true and accurate account.

5. Draft Network Improvement Strategy 
Due to unforeseen circumstances Mr Ian Parkes, Mr David Cummings and Cllr Martin Wilby had to remain at County Hall for a Boundary Commission meeting; this also resulted in Cllr Ed Colman not being able to attend the meeting. 
A meeting was offered at County Hall earlier in the day, 12.30pm start, however unfortunately due to short notice the Town Clerk was unable to arrange a small delegation to attend.
The meeting was being held to discuss specifically the Draft Network Improvement Strategy and the feedback given by the Transport Committee on 17th January 2020, a copy of which was circulated with the Agenda papers.
A new date was being organised by Cllr Colman as it was acknowledged there was a need to discuss the report and the response provided on 17th January 2020.
 
It was agreed Cllr Colman would be arranging a new meeting with the Committee and Mr Ian Parkes, Mr David Cummings and Cllr Martin Wilby to discuss the Draft Network Improvement Strategy. 

The Chairman highlighted a new transport consultation survey that was being promoted by NCC – asking ’What could travel look like in 2036’, a copy of a circular was circulated at the meeting
Whilst people were being asked to compete the survey individually the Chairman proposed that a collective response could be submitted by the Committee, especially as there was an opportunity to put in comments. It was felt this would allow the Committee another opportunity to voice concerns on transport.

It was agreed the Chairman would complete a collective response on behalf of the  Committee to the Transport Consultation survey - ’What could travel look like in 2036’.

6. Issues to discuss with the Local Highway Engineer 
Mr Martin Ethridge, Highway Technician was welcomed to the meeting, he was attending on behalf of David Jacklin.

6.1. Beech Close liaison with the school 
Cllr Anscombe advised there was a new Head Teacher at the school and a meeting was to be arranged to bring them up to speed with the residents’ concerns. 
Cllr Anscombe noted that if the path between Beech Close and London Street was cleaned up it would help matters as it would allow people a route from Theatre St Car Park rather than park in Beech Close for the school.
Mr Ethridge was pleased to advise that the path between Beech Close and London Street was now on the works list to be swept and cleared in the coming weeks.

6.2. Traffic Light railings
Mr Ethridge confirmed that NCC were still investigating the potential to replace the railings with more modern railings that were easier and less costly to replace.
The recently damaged railings were now programmed for work.  
The Committee discussed the ongoing issue of the railings and lack of CCTV to assist with identifying the culprits and obtaining recompense.
The Chairman proposed that the topic be added to a future agenda for further discussion.

It was agreed the topic of CCTV cameras by the traffic lights be added to a future agenda for further discussion.

6.3. Bollard repairs/replacements Market Place
Mr Ethridge confirmed the damaged bollard outside the Red Lion PH had now been repaired and the loose slabs on the exit to the Car Park were in the process of being repaired.

6.4. Path between Beech Close and London Street
The issue regarding the path between Beech Close and London Street was discussed  as per item 6.1 
The Town Clerk circulated a letter from a resident regarding an ongoing issue with parking at the Community Centre and damage to their garden wall. The Town Clerk wished to make the Committee aware of the issue and to confirm that discussions were taking place with Iceni Partnership regarding the possibility of purchasing some flower tubs to stop vehicles and future damage to the garden wall.

6.5. Late issues to consider
The Town Clerk circulated a letter from a resident at the Swans Nest Estate regarding the lack of speed bumps requesting the Town Council take up the matter with Norfolk County Council.
Mr Ethridge advised that the insertion of speed bumps was something that needed to be agreed as part of an initial planning application and not once the development was complete, however as yet potentially unadopted.
Mr Ethridge was tasked with finding out whether the roads were adopted/unadopted so the Committee could ascertain who would be responsible for putting in speed bumps at this time. 

It was agreed Highways would confirm if the roads on the Swans Nest Estate were adopted/unadopted so the Committee could ascertain who would be responsible for putting in speed bumps at this time. 

It was noted that if unadopted then the developer should be approached; if adopted then the council would need to consider the request and costs to put in speed bumps.

In the meantime, the resident would be advised to refer any road traffic issues to the police and the next SNAP meeting.

Cllr Scott raised a question regarding a potential project that was being undertaken to look at the footpath between Norwich Road and Sporle Road, adjacent to the new Persimmon Housing Development. 

It was agreed Highways would investigate the footpath project between Norwich Road and Sporle Road, adjacent to the new Persimmon Housing Development and report back to the Committee.

7. Outstanding actions agreed at previous meetings.

7.1. Bus Stops and Services
	The Town Clerk reported he had received correspondence with Mr & Mrs. Platups regarding a Bus Stop outside 3 Redland Road. The bus stop was for the Town Bus Service – Swaffham Transport. The residents suggested that a better location would be close to the green (open space), which is where the bus used to stop. This matter was passed to the Committee by the Full Council.
	Cllr Anscombe proposed to ask Swaffham Transport why the change of bus stop was originally initiated and whether a new location could be agreed.

It was agreed Cllr Anscombe would ask Swaffham Transport why the change of bus stop was originally initiated and whether a new location could be agreed.

The Chairman wished to record a thank you to Mr S Sole for the excellent report on his 
visit to First Bus Launch day – a copy was circulated with the Agenda Papers. It was 
noted that Mr David Jordan, Marketing Manager of First Bus was happy to attend a 
future Transport, Access & Environment Committee meeting to talk about the buses.

It was agreed the Town Clerk would invite Mr D Jordan, Marketing Manager of 
First Bus to the April Transport, Access & Environment Committee meeting.
 
7.2. Swaffham Climate Action Group
	The Chairman provided an update of her recent meeting with Swaffham Climate Action Group, following which a Terms of Reference was received.

It was agreed a copy of the Swaffham Climate Action Group Terms of Reference would be shared with the Committee members.

	It was proposed to ask Mr Sole to update the Committee on the Terms of Reference and plans for the Swaffham Climate Action Group at the next meeting

It was agreed Mr Sole would update the Committee on the Terms of Reference and plans for the Swaffham Climate Action Group at the next meeting

	Cllr Scott also suggested asking the Swaffham Climate Action Group to possibly undertake a green audit with a view to potential bottom line savings.

7.3. Trees near War Memorial
	The Town Clerk stated that the Deputy Clerk had just had it confirmed by Steve Hitchman, Breckland Council that the two trees at the War Memorial were to be replaced in the spring.

7.4. Path from London Street to Beech Close
	This was discussed under item 6.4

7.5. Contact with Anglian Water
	The Town Clerk confirmed he would chase his request, for a meeting with the Local Anglian Water Representative.

7.6. Air Quality Meeting 20th January
	The meeting was attended by the Mayor Cllr Jill Skinner, Cllr Judy Anscombe and the Town Clerk. 
	Representatives were present from both Breckland Council (Cllr Alison Webb (who Chaired the meeting), Cllr Ian Sherwood, Cllr Gordon Bambridge, Officers Andrew Grimley, Sarah Shipley + one other) and County Council (Mr Ian Parkes).
	The Action Plan was discussed in detail, there were some actions that were amalgamated to make them easier to monitor, others were deleted as either undeliverable or unnecessary. Full meeting notes were awaited, which would be circulated to the Committee in due course. 
	
	Cllr Anscombe provided a summary of the concerns raised including:
Additional monitoring – this had been requested and declined as no monitoring would be undertaken by the central team outside the agreed Air Quality Management Zone. 
Idling Cars – it was advised there was nothing that could be done in this regard.
Theatre St Car Park – Mr Ian Parkes, NCC had agreed to take the Council agreed option forward. 
Station St Lorry ark – it was confirmed this was the Districts designed Lorry Park, and,  unless an alternate site could be agreed in Breckland, this would remain.
Cars vs. walking to School – Cllr Anscombe requested a copy of the promotional video to be shared with local schools to encourage a change in habits
Air Quality monitoring device – Cllr Skinner asked about obtaining additional devices that could be used locally to monitor air quality outside the Air Quality Management Zone however this was declined.
The Town Clerk noted the promise of a full response to all the bullet points that were raised in advance of the meeting and acknowledged the biggest disappointing factor was that there were no funds on the table from either Breckland or County Council’s. 

It was agreed the Town Clerk would engage with Cllr I Sherwood in support of progressing the actions and concerns raised.

It was agreed the Chairman would ask Mr S Sole to investigate the cost of obtaining an air quality monitoring device that the Committee could use outside the agreed Air Quality Management Zone.

The Town Clerk confirmed the meetings would continue every six months, but it was very much wait and see on many of the issues that were regarded as urgent, before the results on the air quality would start to improve.

8. Draft Transport, Access and Environment Strategy

8.1    Greener and Cleaner Swaffham project
	Cllr Anscombe provided an overview of the proposed project and proposed actions that could be undertaken - a copy was circulated prior to the meeting.
	The Committee discussed the plan and offered suggestions.
	Cllr Anscombe confirmed a further meeting was planned with Andy Grant, NCC and an updated report would be given at a future Committee meeting.

8.2    Theatre Street Car Park access: feedback from Town Council and Breckland meeting.
	The Town Clerk confirm the Council had approved the proposal - Improve signage by signposting an access route via Haspalls Road and Cley Road - which could now be formally put to Norfolk County Council with the Town Council’s endorsement. As stated earlier in the meeting Mr Ian Parkes, NCC was looking to take this forward.

8.3    Parking: Station Street lorry park.
	The Town Clerk confirmed on-going correspondence with Simon Taylor-Avery at Breckland Council. It was suggested that some further stakeholder consultation would be necessary before any proposals were discussed in detail, this would be with the landowners i.e. Breckland Council and the Managers of Station Yard.

9. Next meeting
The Town Clerk advised the date for the next meeting on Tues 3rd March 2020 was also the revised date for the Car Parking review at Breckland Council, 2–3.30pm. and it would be extremely tight to hold both meetings without moving the Transport, Access & Environment Committee to a later start time of 5pm or possibly the following day 3rd March at 5pm.

It was agreed to continue with the next meeting on 2nd March at a later time of 5pm, dependent on NCC Highways and Network Improvement Strategy NCC representatives  being able to attend.





Meeting Closed 4.50pm					Chairman………………  
Initials…………..
